MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
August 28-29, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, August 28-29, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Mr. Dunbar Brooks, President; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper, Vice-President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Mr. Henry Butta;; Dr. Charlene M. Dukes; Mr. Blair G. Ewing; Dr. Mary Kay Finan; Mr. Renford Freemantle; Ms. Rosa M. Garcia; Mr. Richard Goodall; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Mr. Butta was absent on Wednesday.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Ms. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 12)

Approval of Minutes of July 24-25, 2007
Personnel 
Dr. Grasmick announced that Mr. John Lang retired in July as the Director in the Division of Business Services. She thanked Mr. Lang for his long and dedicated service to the Department and introduced Mr. Robert Crawford who was just approved by the State Board as the new Director of  Business Services. She reported that she will be seeking a replacement for Mr. Crawford as Branch Chief in the Audit Office. Mr. Crawford thanked the Superintendent and the Board for this opportunity to serve the Department. Dr. Sanders assured the Board that Mr. Crawford has excellent experience and credentials to fill this important position.

2007 MARYLAND HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENT RESULTS
The Superintendent extended a welcome to the many visitors attending for this important topic. She introduced Dr. Leslie Wilson, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment, to present the results of the 2007 administration of the High School Assessments (HSAs) providing a clearer picture of the number of students in the class of 2009 who have passed the assessments in English 2, Algebra/data analysis, biology and government. 

Dr. Grasmick explained that this presentation is for information and discussion only and that further discussion and possible action can be taken at the September or October Board Meetings. She noted that she is expecting an opinion from the Attorney General’s Office allowing for students to substitute Advanced Placement and International Baculaurate test scores for HSA scores. The Superintendent explained that the Department staff is working on revisions to shorten the turn-around time for scoring. 

Dr. Wilson reported on the following 2007 highlights:

· All systems showing progress, including subgroups;

· More than 80 percent of students in 14 school systems passed the Algebra/data analysis HSA the first time they took the test;

· Other HSA subject areas are reflecting the same passing patterns as the Algebra/data analysis HSA;

· By 2009, we expect nearly all remaining eligible graduates to pass the HSAs. 

Dr. Wilson discussed charts reflecting student outcomes on the Algebra/data analysis HSA. She said that the Algebra/data analysis results point to success with future classes and other HSA content area exams. She provided information on the 2009 outlook for the 2007 10th graders in all of the subject areas. She also provided the Board with comparisons of gaps between subgroups of students in other states that provide exit exams. Dr. Wilson summarized her presentation as follows:

· All systems showing progress, including subgroups

· On-schedule for 2009

· Good to have an alternative for some

· Continue to monitor program

· By 2009, we expect nearly all remaining eligible students to pass the HSAs. 

Dr. Grasmick explained that she is relying heavily on the recommendations of the Task Force on Comparable Assessments and the Task Force on English Language Learners, Students with 504 plans and Special Education Students regarding comparable assessments. She noted that there would be five opportunities throughout the school year for students to pass the HSAs. She explained that the Task Forces recommended that students who take and fail HSAs twice and meet local requirements for graduation in all other areas would be allowed to do a substantive and rigorous project to reflect their mastery in the subject matter for graduation. She proposed that a statewide group be convened that would include members of the two Task Forces to develop statewide criteria for the proposed projects. She said this could be integrated content so that it encompasses all core subject areas. She further explained that there would be state criteria applicable to every school system, monitored by the State, managed at the local level and piloted for three cohorts of students from 2009 to 2011. She explained that the State Board would track this proposal to see if there were diminished numbers of students pursuing this option. Dr. Grasmick said that this recommendation has been shared with local superintendents of schools with very positive feedback. She introduced Dr. John Deasy, Superintendent of Prince George’s County Public Schools to provide his comments on this recommendation. 

Dr. Deasy said that he is very pleased with this proposal. He stressed the need for a fixed standard of the demonstration of mastery of content and that the level of rigor of this vehicle needs to be monitored and certified. He said that he is very appreciative of the work of the Task Force and urged the State Board to consider this proposal.

Dr. Grasmick thanked Dr. Deasy and all staff who worked on this proposal as well as the superintendents of schools. She noted that with the newly-instituted individual student identifier, student progress will be tracked and interventions provided earlier than in the past.

Dr. Dukes requested that data on student progress be disaggregated by gender to show how male students are doing on HSAs. 

Dr. Allen expressed the importance of including counselors and parents in HSA decisions. 

Ms. Garcia expressed her concerns about the Latino community not being aware of student expectations which, she feared, could add to the drop-out rate of Latino students. 

Dr. Pizzigati recommended that the Task Force for the Review of High School Assessment Options become part of an ongoing monitoring authority to provide feedback to the Board and Department. 

In response to a concern by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Grasmick said that the Department and members of the Task Force will monitor closely the effects on minority populations and other cohorts of students. She said that the Board will be provided with more detailed and disaggregated student test results at its September meeting. 

Mr. Brooks thanked Dr. Wilson for her presentation and hard work on this very important item.

[Dr. Allen left the meeting at this time and did not return.]
REPORT OF THE TASK FORCE FOR THE REVIEW OF HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENT OPTIONS
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education and Dr. Leslie Wilson to provide information on the work of the Task Force for the Review of HSA Options. 
Dr. Baglin noted that the Task Force represented a broad constituency of stakeholders comprised of representatives of local school superintendents, instructional personnel, educational organizations, parents, and advocacy organizations. She provided the Board with the charge of the Task Force. 

Dr. Wilson said that the Task Force members agreed that there should be an option available to specific subgroups and that the HSAs have led to overall improvements in instruction. Dr. Baglin said that the Task Force soundly rejected the possibility of differentiated diplomas. Dr. Grasmick explained that some special education students currently get a special education certificate in lieu of a high school diploma. 

In response to a concern expressed by Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Brooks noted that students who do not graduate can get a copy of their high school transcript to show what courses they completed along with grades received. 
Mr. Brooks thanked the staff members and said that the Board is looking forward to hearing more about the deliberations of the Task Force at its next meeting. 

Dr. Finan indicated that she would like to have a copy of the Task Force Report.

Dr. Baglin said that the written report would be distributed to Board members as soon the final edits are approved by Task Force members.
REGIONAL MEETINGS ON THE HSAs
The Superintendent introduced Ms. Renee Spence, Executive Director, Governmental Relations, to provide the Board with final details of the regional meetings on the HSAs.
Ms. Spence provided the Board with guidelines and procedures for public comment on the Maryland HSAs. She explained that each hearing will include a moderator and that each speaker gets three minutes to address the group. Ms. Spence said that there will be a short video shown to update the audience on the HSAs as well as materials distributed outlining the top ten things parents need to know about the HSAs. Ms. Spence explained that the hearings will be recorded and notes taken during the deliberations. She reported that the Department is required by the General Assembly to provide a report in January on the outcome of the hearings. 
In response to questions by Ms. Garcia, Ms. Spence said that translators will be available upon request at each hearing and that written comments submitted in other than the English language will be translated into English by a contractor employed by the Department. She noted the excellent cooperation provided by local school systems.
PREK-16 ENGLISH COMPOSITION TASK FORCE
Dr. Sanders explained that in the spring of 2006, the PreK-16 Leadership Council established the PreK-16 Composition Task Force and charged it with studying and making recommendations to assure that high school graduates are prepared for their first college-level writing course. 

He introduced Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Leadership Development, Mr. Jim Foran, Executive Director of High School and Post Secondary Institutions, Division of Leadership Development and Dr. Catherine Gira, President Emeritus, Frostburg State University and Chair of the Maryland Humanities Council, to discuss the findings and recommendations of the PreK-16 Composition Task Force.
Ms. Cary thanked members of the Board who attended the first session of the Maryland Principals Academy noting that the evaluations were outstanding. 
Dr. Foran reported that the Task Force included an outstanding group of educators and that the Report was approved unanimously.

Dr. Gira explained that the group focused on a set of qualifications for existing seniors in composition and that Task Force members consulted a wide range of stakeholders. 

Ms. Cary explained that each recommendation provided in the Report includes strategies to support those recommendations. She said the group agreed that teacher workload is a serious issue noting the extensive time needed to read and evaluate student compositions. 

Dr. Gira stated that learning takes place when students revise, revise and finish a product. She expressed the importance of students portfolios which show the progress in the development of a product. Dr. Gira discussed the following seven Recommendations and various strategies in the Report:
1. Standards

2. Teacher Preparation

3. Writing Instruction: English Language Arts Teachers

4. Writing Instruction: Non-English Language Arts Teachers

5. Student Portfolios

6. Teacher Workload

7. Professional Development

Dr. Grasmick expressed her gratitude to the presenters and the Task Force Members who participated in this “very important and powerful report.” She explained that the Report will be presented to the Board of Regents of the University of Maryland System.
In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Dr. Grasmick said that if the goals in this Report are accomplished, students will pass the English 2 Assessments which, she described, as a minimum standard.

In response to Mr. Ewing’s question, Dr. Foran said that Recommendation #3 speaks to his concern about the emphasis by government and the private sector on employees being able to synthesize information. 
In response to questions from Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Gira said that she predicts that there will be a generation of non-spellers due to expanded use of technology.  She also noted the advantage of teachers providing feedback to students in chat rooms on their writing assignments. Ms. Cary said that one of the obstacles to meeting the Recommendations of the Report is the lack of writing assignments on the State assessments. She said that members of the Task Force are recommending longer and more varied writing assignments on these tests.

Dr. Gira stated that writing needs to be graded in all disciplines in the classrooms. In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Ms. Cary said that there was an informal survey done which reflected a minimum amount of writing being done in classrooms today.
In response to a question by Mr. Butta about accountability, Ms. Cary said that local school superintendents are the key to implementation at the local level and that there will be discussions with them to put these plans into action.

Dr. Grasmick said that in discussing this Report with school superintendents, she intends to determine how much writing is actually being done in the classrooms. She stated that “there is a disconnect between what we say is a college ready student and what remediation is required in colleges and universities.”

In response to questions by Dr. Pizzigati regarding the involvement of students in this endeavor, Dr. Gira said that one of the recommendations includes holding regional meetings around the State to read and grade student papers.

With no further discussion, the Board thanked the presenters and congratulated the Task Force on a very important Report.

ANNOUNCEMENT
Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Miriam Silverman, a long-time employee of the Department who recently reached her ninetieth birthday. She described Ms. Silverman as being a very dedicated worker and a flawless writer. Ms. Silverman thanked the Board and praised the Department and Dr. Grasmick.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(I) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, 

Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Dr. Dukes, and with 

unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, August 

28, 2007, in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All board members 

were present except Dr. Lelia Allen.  In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of 

Schools; Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Skipp Sanders, Deputy State 

Superintendent for Administration;  JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and 

Academic Acceleration; and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys 

General, Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie LaFiandra, were also present.  The Executive Session 

commenced at 12:30 p.m.  (In favor – 11)

The Board considered and deliberated the following appeals.  Opinions will be issued at 

an upcoming meeting.

· Larissa Henderson v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – school closure/relocation

· Tracey Johnson v. Howard County Board of Education – employee termination

Ms. Kameen and the Board discussed the legal implications of the recent Court of Appeals 


school funding case.  


Dr. Grasmick discussed several personnel issues concerning Talbot County and the implications of 


three pending legal issues affecting the Baltimore City Public School System.  She also 


discussed personnel implications of the internal MSDE budget reductions.


The Board established the date for the Board Retreat which will be held on October 31, 2007 and 


Mr. Brooks asked the Board members for topics.

Mr. Brooks discussed Board member attendance at Maryland Association of Boards of Education

(MABE) and National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) conferences.


The Executive Session ended at 1:45 p.m.

RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 2:03 p.m.

STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION MEETING CALENDAR FOR 2008
The President asked for Board approval of the meeting dates for the State Board for the 2008 calendar year.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Dukes, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the meeting dates for the State Board for the 2008 calendar year. (In Favor – 11)

FY 2009 STATE EDUCATION BUDGET PROPOSAL
Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that the budget proposal was shared with them at the July meeting and introduced Mr. Steven Brooks, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, and Mr. Carroll Kozlowski, Chief, Budget Branch to answer any additional questions they may have. She said that she is asking the Board to decide whether to submit the Geographic Cost of Education Index (GCEI) at the formula amount or the Department of Budget and Management (DBM) target amount and whether to request funding for the Nonpublic School Textbook Program. She also recommended State Board approval for submission to DBM of the following:
1. the Baseline Assessment Request;

2. the FY 2009 Budget Estimates;

3. the Prioritized FY 2009 Budget Enhancement Requests; 

4. the FY 2008 Deficiency Request; and 

5. the FY 2009 Request for State Aided Educational Institutions.

Mr. Brooks briefly went over the four sections of the Budget. There was brief discussion about the funding of State aided educational institutions. In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Mr. Brooks said that State statute requires an elaborate application which is reviewed by a panel of MSDE staff and then submitted to the State Superintendent for her endorsement and submission to the State Board. Dr. Grasmick said that the institutions must outline a very clear relationship to services to students and teachers. She noted that the programs provided by the institutions are aligned with State curricula.

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Dr. Grasmick assured him that evidence of the effectiveness of institution programs is monitored closely and that several institutions have been denied funding in the past as a result of their performance appraisals.
In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro about the purpose of the funding of the GCEI, Mr. Brooks said that it provides funding to jurisdictions which reflects the relative cost of education due to outside influences. In response to Mr. Tufaro’s question about transferring GCEI funds to the Headquarters Budget, Dr. Grasmick said that there are restrictions which do not allow for this but said that a cover letter to the DBM could include a request for such action.
With no further discussion and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Ewing, the Board voted to submit the GCEI at the formula amount in the Department’s Budget Proposal. Dr. Allen was absent from this discussion. [In Favor – 10; Opposed – 1 (Mr. Tufaro)]
Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Mr. Ewing, the Board voted to exclude a request for funding for the Nonpublic School Textbook Program. Dr. Allen was absent from this discussion. [In Favor – 10; Abstention – 1 (Dr. Dukes)]
Mr. Brooks stated that the Board historically does not approve funding and resources for nonpublic schools. Dr. Grasmick said that the General Assembly typically supports some funding for nonpublic textbooks and that the Department administers the program. 

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Ewing, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted approval of the following: (In Favor – 11)

1. the Baseline Assessment Request;

2. the FY 2009 Budget Estimates;

3. the Prioritized FY 2009 Budget Enhancement Requests; 

4. the FY 2008 Deficiency Request; and 

5. the FY 2009 Request for State Aided Educational Institutions.

Upon motion by Dr. Dukes, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted approval of the FY 2009 Capital Budget Requests. (In Favor – 11)

Mr. Goodall requested that the Board have a future discussion on the State Department’s responsibility to private school education. Dr. Grasmick said that there are many different types of private education but that a discussion would be helpful.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Mr. Brooks explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments. Mark Wolkow, member of the Harford County Board of Education, provided comments on a local Baldrige success story: The Edgewood Learning Community.
COMAR 13A.06.07 STUDENT TRANSPORTATION
Dr. Grasmick introduced Mr. Ed Beck, Director, Pupil Transportation Unit, MSDE; and Mr. John Lang, Former Director, Division of Business Services, and now Southeast Area Transportation Supervisor for the Baltimore County Public Schools to provide the Board with information on proposed amendments to the Student Transportation regulations. She recommended approval of the amended regulations.
Mr. Lang explained that the process of amending the regulations has continued over four years and that the amendments were approved unanimously by all the groups who reviewed them. He said that all federal guidelines have been incorporated into the state regulations. 

There was brief discussion about the wording in some areas of the regulations which Ms. Kameen clarified. In response to a question about accountability from Mr. Ewing, Mr. Lang said that the Department does a thorough review of compliance as well as reviews by local school systems. 

Dr. Grasmick explained that subsequent to publication in The Maryland Register and adoption, the regulations are distributed to local superintendents for their review.
Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Dr. Finan, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the proposed amendments to the Student Transportation regulations. (In Favor – 11)

ADJOURNMENT
Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Ms. Garcia, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adjourned the meeting at 3:30 p.m. (In favor – 11)

RECONVENE
The Board reconvened at 9:05 a.m. on Wednesday, August 29, 2007. 
UPDATE ON U.S. HISPANIC YOUTH ENTREPRENEUR EDUCATION
The Superintendent introduced Ms. Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career, Technology and Adult Learning, to provide the Board with an update on the progress made in the partnership between the Department and the U.S. Hispanic Youth Entrepreneur Education (USHYEE) Foundation.
Ms. Oliver introduced Mr. Luis Borunda, Chief Executive Officer, USHYEE Foundation, Mr. Juan Torrico, Executive Director, USHYEE Foundation and Jessica Mendoza, a senior at Parkville High School in Baltimore County.

Ms. Mendoza discussed the opportunities provided to her by her attendance at the USHYEE Symposium. She reported that she learned the skills to be effective in a job interview and was provided an opportunity to network with other Hispanic students and leaders. She said, “I grew as a person. I am very grateful for this. It is a great way to create a network. This experience changed the participants’ lives.”
Mr. Torrico provided the Board with results of the Symposium and noted the positive and dramatic changes in students upon completion of the Symposium. He reported on college scholarships that have been provided to students through this program. He said, “during this past year, we have been running as fast as we can.”

Dr. Grasmick said, “The enthusiasm of the students is just amazing. It is a rare opportunity.” 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Torrico said that students have set up lawn care, clothing, catering, dance and disc jockey businesses. 

In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Mr. Torrico responded that since this is the first year for the Symposium, the numbers of students who have gone on to college is unavailable but that they are hoping to be able to provide this data in the future.

Mr. Freemantle congratulated Ms. Mendoza and said that he will assist in disseminating information on this important collaboration to students in his school.
In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Mr. Torrico said that in order to spread the word to more Hispanic students, a mentoring program has been formed as a tool for dissemination. 

Dr. Grasmick said that the student identifier, which is being implemented this year, can assist USHYEE with tracking students who go on to college in Maryland. She explained that she plans to arrange a USHYEE presentation to local school superintendents to spread the word as well. 

Mr. Brooks thanked the presenters and congratulated them on their hard work. Mr. Torrico thanked the Board for their encouragement and financial support.

COMAR 13A.12.01.03D PERSONNEL NOT ELIGIBLE
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation (C&A), to inform the Board of action taken by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB) at its most recent meeting. She reminded the Board that they have the option of requesting a “Joint Conference Committee” with PSTEB to discuss this amendment prior to its publication.

Dr. Smeallie explained that the proposed amendment would allow a local school system to request that an individual who signs either of two types of teacher contracts and leaves the employment of the local school system on or before the first day of the school year be ineligible for a certificate for not more than 365 calendar days. He explained the purpose of this amendment and that the PSTEB had lengthy deliberations on this issue prior to bringing it to the State Board. 
There was brief discussion about the ethics of breaking a contract and whether or not potential education employees are aware of problems involved in this issue. Dr. Smeallie said that this proposal will be brought back to the Board for approval following its publication in the Maryland Register and the receipt of public comment on the proposed action.
[Dr. Allen left the meeting and did not return.]
CERTIFICATION TESTING – TEST ADOPTION AND SCORE AFFIRMATION
The Superintendent asked Dr. Smeallie to brief the Board on a new Special Education Praxis II assessment and recommended the following:
1. adoption of the new Special Education Praxis II assessment for certification;

2. affirmation of the qualifying score of 148; and

3. approval of the effective date of the new assessment of July 1, 2009.
Dr. Smeallie introduced Dr. Louise Tanney, Assessment and Recruitment Coordinator, Division of C&A, and explained that the Educational Testing Service (ETS), in partnership with MSDE, conducted a Validation and Standards Setting Panel to consider a new Special Education Praxis II assessment which would replace the current test discontinued by ETS. He said that a very thorough investigation was done and this is the recommendation of Panel. 
Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the Superintendent’s recommendations. (In Favor – 10)

MARYLAND TEACHER RECRUITMENT CONSORTIUM
Dr. Grasmick asked Dr. Smeallie to introduce his guests to inform the Board of a joint effort to facilitate the recruitment of teachers to Maryland classrooms.
Dr. Smeallie introduced Ms. Stephanie Moses, Director of Human resources, Wicomico County Public Schools and President, Maryland Association of school Personnel Administrators (MASPA); and Mr. Donald Harmon, Executive Director, MASPA. 

Ms. Moses thanked the Board for this opportunity and said “this is a very exciting venture for MASPA -- to have a statewide job fair. Mr. Harmon said that MASPA is in the initial stages of organizing a job fair showcasing Maryland to attract teachers from around the country. He asked the Board for its endorsement and support.
Dr Smeallie said that there will be higher education representatives, certification specialists and local school system personnel on site to recruit and assist teacher candidates. He described this as a wonderful project.

Mr. Goodall expressed his support of this project and noted the serious problem of not just recruiting good teachers but retaining good teachers.

Dr. Grasmick said that the PreK-16 Task Force looked at the problem of teacher retention and found that providing professional development to new teachers is a key to retaining good teachers. 

Dr. Finan stated that the Principals’ Academy provides important training and that leadership in the schools is also crucial to retaining good teachers. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Harmon said that there will be limited opportunities for guest speakers since this will be set up as a job fair rather than a conference. 

After brief discussion about marketing possibilities, Mr. Harmon said that they do not plan to target any one particular subject area of teacher shortage. Dr. Grasmick offered to provide the names of business leaders who are supportive of steering retired employees into the teaching field. Dr. Smeallie said that they may provide a booth at the job fair for possible career changers.
Dr. Dukes suggested that a future Board meeting discussion could be held with school system personnel about the recruitment and retention of teachers. 

Dr. Finan expressed her support of this endeavor and agreed to encourage students from Frostburg University to attend.

Upon motion by Dr. Dukes, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board endorsed the joint effort of the MASPA and the MSDE to host the first annual Maryland Teacher Recruitment Fair and Consortium. (In Favor – 10)

PSAT, SAT, ACT & AP RESULTS
Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Roni Jolley, Liaison, College Board/Advanced Placement (AP); and Dr. Leslie Wilson to provide the Board with information on the performance of Maryland students on the 2007 PSAT, SAT, ACT and AP assessment programs. She noted that the results were embargoed until yesterday.
Ms. Jolley explained that a year ago the SAT was revised to include a writing component which caused a nationwide drop in the number of students taking the test. Dr. Grasmick reported that data shows that students are avoiding taking the test a second time due to the long and arduous work involved. She explained that success on the test relies heavily on a student’s success in Algebra II. Dr. Grasmick also said that more and more minority and underprivileged students are being encouraged to take the SAT. 

Ms. Jolley reported that in 2007 more Maryland students are taking and demonstrating success on AP exams. She further reported that AP participation among African American and Hispanic students has increased significantly. Ms. Jolley noted that an AP Report to the Nation will be distributed in February 2008. Ms. Jolley said that school systems are providing excellent preparation to teachers, counselors, parents and students in college preparation.
Dr. Wilson said that there will be a more detailed analysis later in the year on the AP results. She reported that Maryland ranks 12th in the nation in SAT participation, first in the Middle States region for combined Critical Reading and Writing scores and that Maryland has a 70 percent participation rate which outpaces the nation participation rate of 48 percent.

Mr. Goodall expressed his concern for students who are not adequately prepared but who are encouraged to take the SAT and then don’t do well on it. He felt that this has a negative effect on students. He stressed the need to urge only those students who are prepared and who have done well in the corresponding courses to take the SAT.
Dr. Jim Foran, Executive Director of High School and Post Secondary Initiatives, Division for Leadership Development, noted the advantages of urging students to take the PSAT which helps in providing remediation for students prior to taking the SAT. He noted that graduation requirements do not include Algebra II which is essential for success on the SAT.

There was discussion about a recent Baltimore Sun article about Maryland’s SAT scores. Dr. Grasmick said the article was narrow in its approach and did not mention that the statistics included private schools as well as public schools. She said that she plans to send a rebuttal letter to the Baltimore Sun.

Ms. Garcia noted the importance of students taking the SAT since colleges rely heavily on SAT data in their acceptance process. 
In response to a question by Dr. Finan, Dr. Wilson said that the Department does not have data on the percentage of students who take the AP courses but choose not to take the associated AP tests. She said that local school systems would have that information. Ms. Jolley said that some school systems require students taking AP courses to take the AP exam. 

Dr. Dukes noted that the College Board should inform students and parents of the Algebra II requirement for success in taking the SAT.  She also noted that students perceive the ACT as being an easier test given that the writing component is optional. 

In response to Mr. Ewing’s request, Ms. Jolley said that a breakdown, by county, of ethnicity of students taking the SAT will be provided to the Board in February 2008. 

In response to Mr. Ewing’s question about SAT fees in Maryland, Dr. Grasmick explained that some local school systems pay for students to take the SAT and some do not. She said that for several years the Department has submitted, in its budget requests, funding for the State to pay for all students to take the PSAT in tenth grade allowing for interventions to occur when needed. She said that she will provide information to the Board at next month’s meeting outlining which local school systems provide funding for SATs and AP tests.
Mr. Ewing expressed his frustration at getting this information just prior to the discussion which didn’t allow him time to digest the information. Dr. Grasmick explained that this information was embargoed and was provided to the Board as soon as it became available. She stated that the item can be discussed at the next Board meeting as well. She also reported that she received a letter allowing that IB and AP test results can substitute for taking HSA tests.

Dr. Pizzigati asked for data on how many students take the SAT and the ACT and asked whether school systems are encouraging students to take both exams. Dr. Foran said that students are encouraged to take the ACT if they are applying to schools in the Mid-west. 

Mr. Brooks thanked the presenters and noted the need to focus on access for students to take the PSAT to determine if they are college ready. He said that the message is not getting out that students need to start in middle school to prepare for college. 
Dr. Grasmick noted that the Board’s concerns about receiving materials earlier could be a topic to discuss at the Board’s November Retreat.
OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Opinions:
07-31 Kimberly B. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education (homeless status) – Board affirmed local board’s decision
07-32 Joan and Michael Taylor v. Montgomery County Board of Education (phase out of Secondary Learning Centers, closure of Kingsley Wilderness Project, increase of student fees) – Board affirmed local board’s decision

07-33 Jerome Whittington v. Prince George County Board of Education (employee termination) – Board affirmed local board’s decision

07-34 Clarksburg Civic Association v. Montgomery County Board of Education (related case Joan and Michael Taylor) – Board dismissed the case

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 11:58 a.m.. (In favor – 11)

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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